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Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War 

Department of Michigan 

Proceedings 

135th Annual Michigan Department Encampment 

Okemos Conference Center 

Okemos, MI 

April 27, 2019 

The Memorial Service began with a prayer by Acting-Chaplain John Minor.  Brother John Minor 

gave the Chaplain’s report (a copy of the report is included in the appendix).  

The Encampment recessed at 9:14 AM to prepare for the opening of the Annual Michigan 

Department Encampment.  (hereafter called the “Encampment”). 

The Encampment resumed at 9:25 AM. 

Department Commander Robert Payne called the Encampment to order.  Commander Payne 

instructed the Department Guide to determine if all entitled to remain and instructed the Color 

bearer to assist him.  Department Guide Nathan Tingley reported that all were entitled to 

remain. 

Commander Payne instructed the Department Secretary to call the roll of officers. 

Department Commander Robert Payne present 

Senior Vice Commander Terrance McKinch present 
Junior Vice Commander Nathan Smith present 

Member of Council Charles Worley present 
Member of Council Kevin Lindsey excused 

Member of Council Michael Maillard present 

Secretary Richard Denney present 

Treasurer Bruce Gosling present 

Chief of Staff Dean Lamphere present 
Counselor Paul Davis present 

Chaplain Charles Buckhahn excused 
Acting Chaplain John Minor present 

Patriotic Instructor David Kimble present 
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Color Bearer Edgar Dowd present 

Signals Officer David Wallace present 
Editor “Michigan 
Messenger” 

Rick Danes present 

Historian Keith Harrison present 

Guide Nathan Tingley present 
Guard Steve Martin present 

Graves Registration 
Officer 

Rick Danes present 

GAR Records Officer Gary Gibson present 

C. W. Memorials Officer John H. McGill present 
Eagle Scout Coordinator Nathan Tingley present 

C-a-L Coordinator George Boller excused 
Aide de Camp   

Camp Organizer James Pahl present 

 

The Secretary announced that the roll is call. 

Commander Payne proceeded with the opening ritual. 

Rules of the Encampment 

 Other than the Commander’s report, officer reports will be limited to 5 

minutes. 

 Brothers will be able to speak twice on a given topic. 

 When speaking proceed to the microphone, identify yourself by name and 

camp. 

 All debate will be done in the spirit of Fraternity, Charity, & Loyalty. 

 All voting will be done by use of the voting card issued to delegates upon 

arrival. 

 The Department reserves the right to institute other methods of voting as 

the circumstances allow. 

The Commander appoints James B. Pahl, PCinC as Encampment 

Parliamentarian. 

The Commander appoints Paul Davis, PDC as Encampment Counselor. 
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 NO SMOKING- in the Building, smoke in your vehicles or designated 

smoking areas. 

 At this time, please turn off or silence your cell phones. 

 Lunch will be at 12:15: Lunch tickets are not available today and must 

have been pre-purchased. 

 No Banquet, but a testimonial dinner for Commander in Chief Don Shaw 

is planned for after the Encampment. 

 

The Proceedings of the 134th Annual Michigan Department were announced as 

being approved.  Moved by DSVC McKinch. 2nd by Dean Lamphere.  Passed. 

The Committee on Credentials was appointed with L. Dean Lamphere, Jr. PDC as 

chair with Lloyd Lamphere, Sr., PCC and Steve Martin, CC as members. 

The Commander introduced the following National Officers: 

National Commander in Chief – Don Shaw, CinC, PDC. 

National Council of Administration member – Paul Davis, PDC. 

Assistant National Counselor Blue Book, Past Commander in Chief, and holder of 

numerous offices – James Pahl, PCinC, PDC. 

MOLLUS Liaison and Past Commander in Chief Keith Harrison, PCinC, PDC. 

Past Commander in Chief Ken Freshley, PCinC, PDC.  

Paul Davis, Commander of the Michigan Commandery of MOLLUS. 

National Chief of Staff Terrance McKinch, DSVC, CC 

National Aide de Camp L. Dean Lamphere, Jr. PDC, PCC. 

A hearty welcome was offered to the National Officers visiting the Encampment. 

Commander in Chief Shaw was offered to make a few remarks.  He opted to share 

comment later in the Encampment. 

The report from the Credentials Committee was requested.  However, the 

tabulation was still ongoing.  The report was deferred until later. 

Commander appointed the following committees: 
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 Bylaws Committee:  Terrance McKinch, DSVC (chair), Dick Denney, PCC, 

and Paul Davis, PDC members. 

 Officers Reports Committee: Paul “Dave” Arnold, PDC (chair), Chuck 

Worley, PDC, and Rick Danes, PCC members. 

 Resolution Committee: David Smith, PDC (chair), James B. Pahl, PCinC, 

and Gary Gibson, PDC members. 

The Commander proceeded to the presentation of the Officer reports. 

The Department Commander instructed the Department Guide to transfer the 

gavel to the Department Senior Vice Commander. 

The Department Senior Department Commander assumed the Chair. 

Department Commander Payne gave his report. (Report is included in the 

appendix.) 

DVSC McKinch requested a motion to “Refer this report and all subsequent 

officers’ reports to the Encampment Committee on Officer’s Reports.   

It was moved by DJVC Nate Smith to refer all officer reports to the Encampment 

Committee on Officer’s Reports.  2nd was offered by David Wallace, PDC. 

The motion was approved. 

The DSVC returned the gavel to Commander Payne and Commander Payne 

resumed the chair. 

DSVC Terrance McKinch gave the Department Senior Vice Commander’s report.  

(Report is included in the appendix.) 

DJVC Nathan Smith gave the Department Junior Vice Commander’s report. 

(Report is included in the appendix.) 

Department Secretary Richard Denney gave the Department Secretary’s report.  

(Report is included in the appendix.) 

Department Treasurer Bruce Gosling gave the Department Treasurer’s report.  

(Report is included in the appendix.) 

Department Counselor Paul Davis gave Department Counselor’s report. (Report is 

included in the appendix.) 



10 
 

Department Patriotic Instructor David Kimble gave the Department Patriotic 

Instructor’s report.  (Report is included in the appendix.) 

Department Color Bearer Edgar Dowd gave the Department Color Bearer’s report.  

(Report is included in the appendix.) 

Department Chief of Staff L. Dean Lamphere, Jr. had nothing to report. 

Department Signals Officer and Chair of the Communications and Technology 

Committee David Wallace gave the Signal Officer’s report combined with the C&T 

Committee report.  (Report is included in the appendix.) 

Editor of the Michigan Messenger Rick Danes gave the Editor’s report.  (Report is 

included in the appendix.) 

Department Graves Registration Officer Rick Danes gave the Department Graves 

Registration Officer’s report.  (Report is included in the appendix.) 

Department Keith Harrison gave the Department Historians report. 

Department Guide Nathan Tingley had nothing to report. 

Department Eagle Scout Coordinator Nathan Tingley gave the report.  (Report is 

included in the appendix.) 

Department Guard Steven Martin had nothing to report, but stated” it was an 

honor to serve as the Department Guard”. 

Department GAR Records Officer Gary Gibson gave a report on the state of the 

GAR records.  (Report is included in the appendix.) 

Department Civil War Monuments Officer John McGill gave the Department Civil 

War Monuments Officer’s report.  (Report included in the appendix.) 

The Encampment broke for recess at 10:30 AM. 

The Encampment reconvened at 10:42 AM. 

Department Secretary Richard Denney read the report of the Camp at Large 

report as supplied by Coordinator George Boller.  (Report included in the 

appendix.) 

Communications and correspondence 
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A request for the restoration of rank by Governor Crapo Camp No. 145 for Brother 

Daniel Vernon Graves who has rejoined Camp No. 145 and the Department of 

Michigan for the restoration of his former rank of Past Camp Commander. This 

vote was postponed until the Credential Committee’s report.  (The request from 

Brother Graves and the resolution from Gov. Crapo Camp No. 145 are included in 

the appendix.) 

The report from the Credential Committee was prepared.  It was declared that all 

Department of Michigan brother attending were entitled to vote.  (Committee 

report is included in the appendix.) 

The request for restoration of Past Camp Commander rank for Brother Daniel 

Vernon Graves was brought before the Encampment for a vote.  Passed. 

A proposed amendment was passed at the 137th National Encampment of the 

Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War to amend Article V, Section 2b.  (A full 

copy of the Amendment is included in the appendix.) 

It was moved Doug Parks to bring the amendment to a vote.  A second to the 

motion was made by Paul Davis.  Discussion ensued. A vote was taken with 51 

Brothers in favor of approving the amendment and 0 against approving the 

amendment.  Passed.  ( A copy of the Amendment report is in the appendix.) 

Commander Payne read a request from Albert & James Lyon Camp No. 266 

requesting assistance for materials for the All Veterans Museum in Escanaba. 

A letter from Michael Paquette declaring his intent to be a candidate for the 

office of Junior Vice Commander in Chief. 

A resolution was read to ask for the Encampment’s endorsement for Brother Paul 

Davis announcing his candidacy for the office of Junior Vice Commander in Chief. 

Awards 

Abraham Lincoln Award.  Award will not be presented this year. 

 The Austin Blair award for the greatest number of members gained was 

presented to Robert Finch Camp No. 14 by Commander Payne 

The Orlando LeValley Award for the greatest percentage of members gained was 

earned by Russell A. Alger Camp No. 266. 
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The J. Richard Greene Award for the best Camp Newsletter was presented to 

Frederick H. Hackeman Camp No. 85 by Commander Payne. 

The Encampment recessed so the committees could caucus.  11:12 AM 

The Encampment resumed at 11:34 AM. 

Reports from the Committees 

The Bylaws Committee will report after lunch. 

Brother Chuck Worley reported on the Officer recommendations: 

Department Commander’s recommendations: the primary and parked “suvcwmi”  

1. The proceeds to help camps with special projects.   ($6486.42) The committee 

agrees with the recommendation with the stipulation that there are rules and a 

process for receiving the funds.  Approved. 

2. The proceeds from the permanent fund go into a Michigan Annual 

Encampment Fund to assist in the funding of the Encampment. ($1194.27) the 

committee agrees with the recommendation.  Approved. 

Dean Lamphere moved to have the recommendations approved at the sound of 

the gavel if there is no discussion.  A second to the motion was offered by Nathan 

Smith.  Motion was approved. 

Signal Officer’s recommendations: 

1. That the Department continue to host its website with Bluehost’s web hosting 

and site backup service, which also includes administering the primary and parked 

“suvcwmi” domain name variations, at an annual cost of$180 (to be billed for 24 

months 14 august 2019) and renewal of domain names at an annual cost of $49. 

The committee agrees with the recommendation.  Approved. 

James Pahl rose to a question of information asking if the Signals Officer can 

change service providers without a vote of the Encampment.  The response was 

no.  James Pahl then asked the recommendation be approved with the addition of 

the Signal Officer has the authority to change service providers should the 

circumstances deem that necessary.  A second to the motion was offered by Keith 

Harrison.  Amended recommendation was approved. 
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2. That enrollment in the cloud based dbBee.com “Standard Plan” be authorized 

by the Department at the current annual rate of $83.40, primarily as a 

replacement of the existing Graves Registration database function.  This includes 

unlimited records, unlimited reports, 30 projects, 1 GB of data transfer per month 

and full control over report styling.  The Communication & Technology Committee 

would remain the administrative point of contact, including authorization of 

users.  The committee agrees with the recommendation.  Some discussion.  

Commander Payne called for a vote. Motion and recommendation approved. 

3. That the Department purchase a single-user license for a copy of Nitro Pro 12 

PDF solution for the office of the Department Secretary at a onetime cost of 

$159.00 as an essential administrative tool for that Office.   The committee agrees 

with the recommendation.  Approved. 

The Eagle Scout Coordinator Brother Tingley has one recommendation to file a 

resolution on behalf of the Department of Michigan with the National 

Organization to change the Job Description of the National Eagle Scout 

Coordinator.  On February 1st of this year the Boy Scouts of America started to let 

girls into their Scouts, BSA Program with the opportunity to earn the Eagle Scout 

rank.  The change should be made to CHAPTER III NATIONAL ORGANIZATION, 

Article VII-Officers Job Descriptions & Duties, Section 22.  “The National Eagle 

Scout Certificate Coordinator shall recognize the advancement of young men 

belonging to the Boy Scouts of America to the rank of Eagle Scout,” to “The 

National Eagle Scout Coordinator shall recognize the advancement of young men 

and women belonging to the Boy Scouts of America to the rank of Eagle Scout,” 

As this is a resolution, it was moved by Doug Park and seconded by David Rehkopf 

to refer this resolution the Resolution Committee.   Discussion ensued. 

The motion to send the resolution to the Resolution Committee was passed. 

Brother David Smith reported on the Resolution Committee’s findings. 

The letter From Brother Paquette, Department of the Chesapeake, seeking the 

Office of Junior Vice Commander in Chief be acknowledge by the Department 

Secretary and state that it was read before the Annual Michigan Department 

Encampment. 
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The Resolution supporting Brother Paul Davis for the Office of Junior Vice 

Commander in Chief was approved by the Encampment.  Let the record show it 

was a unanimous vote. 

Brother Davis was invited to make a few comments. 

James Pahl moved to have the resolution supporting Brother Davis be sent to the 

National Secretary, Department Commanders, and Department Secretaries. 

A second to the motion was made by Dean Lamphere.  Motion approved. 

Brother Chuck Worley gave the department Council report. (The Council report is 

included in the appendix.) 

Brother Jim Pahl asked Brothers to peruse the display in the lobby from the GAR 

Hall Museum in Eaton Rapids. 

Brother Gosling announced that merchandise would be available during the lunch 

break. 

Encampment broke for lunch at 12:07 PM. 

Encampment resumed at 1:01 PM. 

Brother David Smith returned with the Resolution Committee’s findings on the 

Eagle Scout language change.  The Resolutions Committee recommends the 

following: This resolution is to be referred to the incoming Department 

Commander for the creation of a special committee for review and to report back 

their findings at the 2020 Department Encampment.  Passed. 

Old business 

Brother Paul Davis, Operational Guidelines committee Chair, presented the 

recommended changes to the Department of Michigan’s Operational Guidelines. 

(Copy of the proposed changes with the Encampment’s actions is in the 

appendix.) 

Bylaws Committee report 

Brother Terry McKinch presented the Bylaws Committee report. (A copy of the 

Committee report with the subsequent actions by the Encampment is included in 

the appendix.) 
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Commander Payne returned to the Operating Guidelines to handle Brother 

Nathan Tingley’s tabled motion.  Brother Tingley moved to remove from the table 

the motion on the change of language regarding the Eagle Scouts in paragraph 10.  

Second by Brother David Wallace.  Approved. 

The Encampment recessed at 3:00 PM. 

The Encampment resumed at 3:20 PM. 

Commander Payne invited PCinC Ken Freshley to speak on the upcoming National 

Encampment in Independence, Ohio. 

Good of the Order-Housekeeping 

Camp 43 invites Brothers to attend their Memorial Day observance May 27th. 

Commander Payne asked Brother Chuck Worley to present the Officer 

Recommendation Committee finding on the Officer recommendations. 

1.That the 2019-2020 recommended Department budget be approved.  Approved 

2. That the funds held by the Treasurer, $29.58 from old Camp 67 and $182.50 

from the Greenville Monument fund be placed in the Permanent fund of the 

Department.  Approved. 

Commander Payne asked Brother David Smith to present the Department 

Resolution Committee report on the resolution by Brother Nathan Smith on the 

Eagle Scout language. (A copy of the report is in the appendix.)  The Committee 

recommends that the resolution be referred to a “special committee to selected 

by the incoming Department Commander” to review this resolution and report 

back their findings at the 2020 Department Encampment.  Approved. 

Upcoming Dates: 

April 17-18, 2020, Lincoln Tomb Ceremony, Springfield, Illinois 

 August 9-10, 2019, National Encampment will be in Cleveland, Ohio. 

Weekend of November 23rd-Gettysburg Remembrance Day Celebration. 

The Don Shaw Testimonial Dinner- here at the conference center at 5:45 PM. 



16 
 

The Next Annual Michigan Department Encampment is June 6, 2020 at this 

facility. 

The Encampment recessed at 3:55 PM. 

The Encampment resumed at 4:15 PM. 

Nominations 

Brother Rick Danes, Chair of the Nominating Committee presented the 

Nominating Committee report. (A copy of the repot is in the appendix.) 

 

Brother in consideration for offices are: 

Department Commander-                                       Robert R. Payne, PCC 

Department Senior Vice Commander- Terrence L. McKinch, CC 

Department Junior Vice Commander- Nathan L. Smith, CC 

Department Secretary- Richard Denney, PCC 

Department Treasurer-  Bruce Gosling, PCC 

Department Council- Charles L. Worley, PDC 

 David V. Ramsey, SVC 

 Steven S. Martin, CC 

For Department Commander- Robert R. Payne, PCC. 

Nomination were called 3 times from the floor. 

Nominations were closed. 

The Chair recognized Brother James Pahl.  James Pahl moved that if only one 

candidate is nominated for the office that the Department Secretary cast one 

ballot for that candidate.  Brother Paul Davis seconded that motion.  Motion 

approved. 

The Department Secretary cast one vote for Robert R. Payne for Department 

Commander. 
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For Department Senior Vice Commander-Terrence L. McKinch, CC. 

Nominations were called 3 times from the Chair. 

Nominations were closed.                                                                                              

The candidate assented when asked if he would serve.  

The Department Secretary cast one vote for Terrence L. McKinch for Department 

Senior Vice Commander. 

For Department Junior Vice Commander Nathan L. Smith, CC. 

Nominations were called 3 times from the Chair. 

Nominations were closed. 

The candidate assented when asked if would serve. 

The Department Secretary cast one vote for Nathan L. Smith for Department 

Junior Vice Commander. 

For Department Secretary-Richard Denney, PCC. 

Nominations were called 3 times from the Chair. 

Nominations were closed. 

The candidate assented when asked if he would serve. 

The Senior Vice Commander cast one vote for Richard Denney for Department 

Secretary. 

For Department Treasurer- Bruce Gosling, PCC. 

Nominations were called 3 times from the Chair. 

Nominations were closed. 

The candidate assented when asked if he would serve. 

The Department Secretary cast one vote for Bruce Gosling for Department 

Treasurer. 

Department Council- 3 open positions. 
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Council Member No. 1- Charles L. Worley, PDC.                                               

Nominations were called 3 times from the Chair. 

Nominations were closed. 

The candidate assented when asked if he would serve. 

The Department Secretary cast one vote for Charles L. Worley for Department 

Council Member No. 1. 

Council Member No. 2- David V. Ramsey, SVC 

Nominations were called 3 times from the Chair. 

Nominations were closed. 

The candidate assented when asked if he would serve. 

The Department Secretary cast one vote for David V. Ramsey for Department 

Council Member No. 2 

Council Member No. 3- Steve S. Martin, CC 

Nomination were called 3 times from the Chair. 

Nominations were closed 

The candidate assented when asked if he would serve. 

The Department Secretary cast one vote for Steven S. Martin for Department 

Council Member No. 3. 

Election of Delegates. 

Gary Grainger Camp No. 160 Gary Naugle Camp No. 43 

David Ingall camp No. 43 Terrence McKinch Camp No. 145 

Bruce Gosling Camp No. 135 Ron Shull Camp No. 17 

Steve Martin Camp No. 17 Neal Zabicki Camp No. 145 

Edgar Dowd Camp No. 145 Lloyd Lamphere No. 145 

Roger McClary Camp no. 462 Richard Denney Camp No. 145 

Steve Williams Camp No. 85 Roy Richards Camp No. 145 



19 
 

Brother Jim Pahl moved that the remaining delegate positions be filled from the 

department roster until filled and the remaining Brothers be listed as Alternates.   

Brother Dennis Derr II seconded the motion.  Motion passed. 

Commander Payne read an article from the Banner entitled “Credentials, Your 

Department, and You.” Written by Joseph S. Hall, Chairman, National Credentials 

Committee. 

The Encampment recessed at 3:55 PM. 

The Encampment resumed at 4:15 PM 

The Department Commander gave out Certificates of Appreciation. 

Installation of Officers 

Commander in Chief Donald W. Shaw proceeded to share some comments with 

the Encampments. 

Commander in Chief Donald W. Shaw proceeded to install the Department Offers 

for the 2019-2020 term by the Ritual. 

Newly installed Department Commander Payne gave a few remarks. 

The Annual Michigan Department Encampment was adjourned with the Closing 

Ceremony per ritual. 

The Encampment was adjourned at 4:48 PM. 

 

Respectfully submitted in Fraternity, Charity, & Loyalty 

Richard Denney 

Secretary 
Department of Michigan 
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